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balanced growth 

at midyear 

The Nation's economy continued a firmly 
paced, balanced expansion through midyear, 
and available evidence suggests that further 
growth is likely in the months ahead. Stimu
lated by the largest tax cut in U. S. histo~y , 
production, consumption, employment, and In

Come all advanced significantly during the first 
half of this year to successive new highs. In the 
January-June period, gross national product 
(the value of final goods and services produced 
in the Nation) climbed $19.5 billion to reach 
the record seasonally adjusted annual rate of 
$618.5 billion in the second quarter. This half
year gain ra'nks with the better performances 
among periods of comparable length in the 
CUrrent cyclical upswing, which began in early 
1961. Importantly, the overall advance was 
evenly shared by the first and second quarters, 
with little indication of overheating demands 
which could lead to inflationary pressures. 

The year began on a rising note of optimism 
on the part of businessmen and consumers, par
ticularly the former. As the early weeks of the 
year passed, it became increasingly clear that 
the Congress would enact a major tax reduction 
bill, thus partly freeing the private economy 
from the constraints of a war-induced level of 
Federal taxation. In late February, the Revenue 
Act of 1964 was passed, providing for an 
eventual reduction of $11.5 billion in Federal 
tax liabilities ' and the attitude of businessmen , 
and consumers changed from one of optimism 
to one of confidence, a confidence which later 
events justified and sustained. 

Reflecting this early optimism and subse
quent confidence, outlays by businesses for 
plant and equipment and spending by con-

sumers furnished a pacesetting lift to the rising 
level of economic activity in the January-June 
period. This upward push from the private sec
tor of the economy was supplemented in the 
second quarter by a spurt in Federal purchases 
of goods and services, mainly for defense 
purposes. 

Business fixed investment climbed slightly 
over 5 percent by the second quarter, attaining 
the record seasonally adjusted annual rate of 
$43.4 billion, and showed a year-to-year in
crease of almost 14 percent. Most of the ad
vance in plant and equipment expenditures 
during the first half of this year came from 
larger outlays by the manufacturing industries, 
particularly the producers of steel, automobiles, 
chemicals, and petroleum products. Among the 
factors which motivated this increase in capital 
spending were record sales and profits during 
1963, high and rising operating rates in indus
try near the end of the year, and the anticipa
tion of further sales gains during 1964. The 
upward trend in profits through the first half of 
this year has prompted many industries to 
increase investment further. 

Personal consumption expenditures in the 
first half moved up an impressive $14.7 billion 
to the record seasonally adjusted annual rate of 
$396.0 billion by the second quarter. This gain 
accounted for three-fourths of the total advance 
in GNP and represented an increase of 6.5 per
cent over the second-quarter level of 1963. In 
no other half-year period of the current busi
ness expansion has consumer spending posted 
such a sharp advance. While consumption out
lays have been, in total, one of the mainstays of 
this cyclical upturn, they have played such a 
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pacesetting role in only one other half-year 
period - namely, the last half of 1962. 

The strong advance of demands in the pri
vate sector spread throughout the economy. 
The combined sales of the three echelons of 
business - manufacturers, wholesalers, and re
tailers-peaked in February, eased fractionally 
in March, and then rose to successive new 
highs in subsequent months, a pattern that was 
reflected in the value of retail sales. Retail vol
ume in June, at an. adjusted $21.7 billion, was 
almost 6 percent above the year-earlier level. 

And importantly, business kept a tight rein 
on inventories throughout the January-June 
period. Business stocks increased at the season
ally adjusted annual rate of only $2.5 billion 
in the first quarter and $3.0 billion in the sec
ond, the two lowest quarterly accumulations 
since the April-June quarter of 1961 - the 
outset of the present upswing. Thus, inventories 
remained in a favorable relation to sales; as a 
consequence, increased sales were translated 
rather quickly into higher rates of production. 
The current modest stock-sales ratios provide 
the basis for a continuation of the rapid re
sponse of production, should final demand con
tinue to increase during the second half. 

During the first half of 1964, combined out
put of the Nation's factories, mines, and utili
ties advanced every month and, in June, was 
at a record 132 percent of the 1957-59 aver
age, which is 5 percentage points higher than in 
December 1963 and 6 points above a year 
earlier. Although all of the major categories of 
production contributed to the gains, the in
crease in durable goods production - which 
rose 6 points after December of last year to 
133 percent of the base-period average - was 
of particular significance. A sharp rise in iron 
and steel output was the main contributor to 
this advance. 

Steel production in the January-June period 
totaled slightly over 61 million tons, thus sur-
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passing by nearly 4 percent the amount turned 
out during the first half of 1963, when the Na
tion's steel users were stockpiling considerable 
tonnage in anticipation of a summer strike in 
the industry. The heavy demand for steel came 
from a broad range of markets, particularly the 
two largest - construction and automobiles. 
Automobile producers assembled a record 
number of cars and trucks during the first half 
of this year. Automobile production totaled 4.4 
million units in the period, increasing 10 per
cent over the first 6 months of 1963 and 4 per
cent over the previous January-June high set 
in 1955. A strong demand for steel also came 
from the makers of appliances, farm machinery, 
construction equipment, freight cars, machine 
tools, and structurals. This upsurge in steel 
consumption reflected the record demand by 
consumers for durable goods and the sizable 
increase in plant and equipment outlays. 

Construction activity continued at advanced 
levels during the first 6 months of this year. 
Some tapering in the rate of residential build
ing became evident in the second quarter, how
ever, when spending for such building edged 
downward from the January-Ma;ch period to 
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the seasonally adjusted annual rate of $26.3 
billion. Despite this easing, the second-quarter 
rate was almost 5 percent above a year earlier. 

Residential construction has been a signifi
Cant Source of sustaining strength to the cur
rent business upswing. Between early 1961 
(when the last recession touched bottom) and 
early 1964, the number of private nonfarm 
housing starts trended upward, with multifamily 
units accounting for the bulk of the gain. This 
increased demand for apartments reflected, at 
least in part, a higher proportion of young 
adults in the population, a growing preference 
on the part of unmarried persons for house
hOlds of their own, and the rising aflluence of 
most Americans, many of whom were seeking 
better accommodations. 

Despite the leveling of residential construc
tion spending in the latter part of the first 6 
months of 1964, the overall construction pic
ture remained quite strong at midyear. Manu
facturers were increasing their outlays for new 
plants, educational institutions continued erect
!ng new buildings in preparation for the sharp 
lIlcrease in college enrollment, and the pace ot 
hospital construction remained on an uptrend. 
In addition, spending for streets and highways 
Continued at an advanced level. 

The broad expansion of economic activity in 
the first half of the year boosted total civilian 
employment, lowered unemployment rates 
Slightly, and attracted more entrants into the 
labor force. In nearly every month of the 
January-June period, civilian employment ad
Vanced somewhat ~ore than seasonally to 
reach a record total of 72.0 million persons in 
June, which is 1.6 million, or 2.3 percent, 
h.igher than a year ago. However, the expan
SlOn of the labor force during the first 6 months 
of 1964 tended to match the growth of em
PlOyment; as a result, the seasonally adjusted 
rate of joblessness showed only modest im
Provement from the level of December 1963, 
When the rate was 5.5 percent of the labor 

force. One significant measure of the employ
ment situation is the unemployment rate of 
married men. The rate of joblessness for these 
family breadwinners declined from 3.2 percent 
in January to 2.6 percent in May, the lowest 
rate since 1957, and then rose to 2.8 percent 
in June. 
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As a result of both higher employment and 
increased wage rates, personal income con
tinued to climb upward throughout the first 
half of 1964 and was at a record seasonally 
adjusted annual rate of $487.9 billion in the 
second quarter, reflecting a half-year gain of 
$13.4 billion and a year-to-year increase of 6 
percent. The bulk of the increase during the 
January-June period came from larger wage 
and salary disbursements, although other cate
gories, including rents, interest, and transfer 
payments, posted minor rises over the levels 
atta ined in the fourth quarter of 1963. 

Reflecting the impact of the lower withhold
ing rates which went into effect on March 5, 
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personal tax payments decreased $2.1 billion 
in the first quarter, on a seasonally adjusted 
annual-rate basis, and declined $4.7 billion in 
the April-June period. With personal income 
and personal tax payments moving in opposite 
directions, disposable personal income during 
the first half of this year recorded a sharp in
crease of $20.2 billion, reaching the seasonally 
adjusted annual rate of $431.4 billion in the 
second quarter. The April-June rate represented 
a year-to-year advance of over 8 percent. Be
cause consumers did not step up their pace of 
spending in the second quarter as rapidly as 
disposable income rose, the annual rate of sav
ings increased $5.9 billion. Thus, at midyear, 
consumers were in a favorable position to in
crease spending for goods and services further 
during the second half of 1964. 
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Despite the strong growth of the Nation's 
economy during the first half, the overall price 
level continued relatively stable. Wholesale 
prices trended downward slightly from January 
through May and remained at 100.1 percent of 
the 1957-59 average in June, compared with 
100.3 percent in the same month of 1963. 
Throughout the current business expansion, 
wholesale prices have fluctuated within a 
narrow range around 100 percent of the base
period average, with swings in the average of 

prices paid for farm products and processed 
foods accounting for much of the variation. The 
index of industrial commodity prices has moved 
only fractionally from the lOl-percent level 
since 1959. Consumer prices, on balance, 
inched upward in the first 4 months of 1964 
and reached 107.8 percent of the 1957-59 
average in April, where the index remained in 
May. Virtually all of this increase occurred 
because of slightly higher prices paid for serv
ices, particularly medical care and public 
transportation. 

financial developments 

The steady advance in commercial bank 
credit in 1963 continued during the first half of 
1964. Commercial bank loans and investments 
increased at a seasonally adjusted annual rate 
of about 7 percent, which is only slightly less 
than last year. The rate of loan expansion was 
faster than in 1963, but total investments de
clined slightly as the reduction in holdings of 
U. S. Government securities exceeded the eX
pansion in non-Government obligations. 

On a seasonally adjusted annual-rate basis, 
total loans (excluding interbank 10ans) at the 
Nation's commercial banks advanced 12.7 per
cent during the period, with all major loan cate
gories sharing in the gain. In dollar terms, real 
estate loans, which have advanced strongly in 
recent years, paced the expansion in loan de
mand, but the largest percentage increase was 
recorded in security loans. The advance in real 
estate credit occurred despite a substantial re
duction in the growth of time and savings de
posits, which has been regarded as the principal 
factor in the expansion of real estate loans at 
commercial banks. Consumer-type loans rose 
sharply but at a pace slightly below that regiS
tered in the comparable 1963 period. 

The rate of expansion in business loans dur
ing the first half of 1964 was somewhat dis
appointing to those expecting the reduced in
come tax rates to be translated immediatelY 



into credit demands at commercial banks. 
However, the B.O-percent rate of increase in 
business loans during the period exceeded the 
6.7-percent rate in the like 1963 period and 
Was only slightly below the 9.4-percent rate for 
the year 1963. Moreover, the expansion in 
business loans has accelerated in recent months. 
At the Nation's weekly reporting member 
banks, loan demand from commercial and 
industrial concerns during the J anuary-J une 
period of 1964 was little changed from that of 
the comparable 1963 period, as repayments 
by manufacturing and mining concerns and 
trade firms slightly exceeded the credit ex
tended construction firms and service-type 
businesses. 

The failure of business loans to expand more 
s.trongly was partially due to the favorable 
liqUidity position of corporations, which, in 
turn, reflected a record level of corporate 
profits. Furthermore, loan demand was damp
ened by the availability of funds in the open 
market at rates below those charged by com
mercial banks. The spread between bank rates 
and Open market rates was also a factor con
tributing to the sharp increase in the amount 
of finance company paper outstanding. 

Since the beginning of 1962, commercial 
~anks have liquidated U. S. Government securi
tIes in substantial volume. This development is 
aSsociated with an effort on the part of banks 
to improve earnings by channeling funds into 
mUniCipal obligations and the need to satisfy 
an expanding loan demand. During the J anu
ary-June period of 1964, portfolios of Govern
ment securities declined about $2 billion, or at 
a seasonally adjusted annual rate of slightly in 
excess of 7 percent. This reduction brings the 
t?tal decline in Government security portfolios 
Since January 1962 to $6.4 billion, or about 10 
percent of holdings as of that date. Holdings 
of all maturity categories receded, but it ap
pears that the reduction was centered in issues 
Illaturing between 1 and 5 years. 

Bank liquidity, as ineasured by conventional 
standards, continued to decline during the first 
half of the year; holdings of short-term Gov
ernment securities and other liquid assets were 
reduced, while loans expanded. The reduction 
in liquidity positions appears to have been 
greater at banks outside the central money mar
ket. However, the ratio of loans to deposits in
creased substantially at both the weekly report
ing member banks in New York City and those 
outside the City, while the ratio of short-term 
liquid assets to total deposits declined. 
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Commercial banks were less eager purchas
ers of non-Government securities during the 
first half of 1964 than in any comparable 
period since 1960. Holdings of state and mu
nicipal obligations advanced about $1 billion, 
or at a 7.5-percent rate, during the period, con
trasted with a 21-percent rate in the compa
rable 1963 period. Associated with this devel
opment is a significant reduction in the rate of 
inflow of time and savings deposits. 
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The dramatic inflow of time and savings de
posits into commercial banks which followed 
the change in regulation Q in January 1962 
shows signs of abating. On a seasonally ad
justed annual-rate basis, time deposits, ad
justed to exclude interbank and U. S. Gov
ernment deposits, increased 11 percent in the 
January-June period, compared with about 14 
percent in 1963. This slackening in the inflow 
of interest-bearing deposits at commercial 
banks was accompanied by a reduction in the 
rate at which ~dividuals added to their stocks 
of most other types of liquid assets. The net 
flow of savings into savings and loan associa
tions slowed considerably from the pace of the 
first half of 1963, and purchases of U. S. sav
ings bonds were reduced. In addition, individ
uals added to their holdings of demand deposits 
and currency at a slower pace than last year. 

MONEY SUPPLY AND TIME DEPOSITS 

UNITED STATES 

BILLIONS OF DOLLAA5 
160 

(S. alonoH), odjul'ld) 

150 

140 

130 

120 

110 

100 

90 

p. Prel lmlno,y. 

COMMERCIAL BANK 

TIME DEPOSITS ADJUSTED 

SOURCE : Boord 01 GOwtrnor., Fed,rot R ... rWl S,..I , m, 

MONEY SUPPLY 

The Nation's money supply advanced mod
erately during the first half of 1964, expanding 
$2.4 billion, or at a 3.1-percent annual rate. 
This rate of increase compares with a 3.8-per-

8 

cent gain during 1963. The currency compon
ent of the money supply has advanced at a 6.2-
percent rate thus far in 1964, while the demand 
deposit component has increased at a 2.3-
percent rate. 

Activity in the capital markets was moderate 
during the first half of this year, and yields 
fluctuated narrowly. The volume of state and 
local government security offerings to raise neW 
capital approximated $5.1 billion, little changed 
from the like 1963 period. Despite a reduction 
in commercial bank appetites for tax-exempt 
obligations, yields on high-grade state and local 
government bonds changed little during the 
period. 

Offerings of debt securities by corporations 
in the first 6 months of 1964 fell slightly below 
the 1963 pace, but total new corporate securi
ties reaching the market greatly exceeded the 
volume in the same period last year because of 
substantial offerings of common stock. In large 
part, these offerings consisted of shares in com
munication utilities. Prices of outstanding cor
porate bonds edged lower during the period, 
but fluctuations were within a naTrOW range. 

The U. S. Treasury enjoyed a' very favorable 
cash position during the first half of 1964, and 
borrowings to obtain new money were much 
less than had been anticipated at the beginning 
of the year. At the end of the fiscal year, the 
Treasury's cash balance amounted to about $10 
billion, or approximately $2 billion above the 
predicted level. The improved cash position is 
mainly the result of expenditure reductions in 
the 1963-64 fiscal year. 

The Treasury's cash requirements were sea
sonally light during the January-June period. 
Only $1 billion in new cash was raised outside 
the bill area, and an additional $200 million 
was obtained by increasing offerings of 91-day 
Treasury bills. Continuing a program instituted 
in September 1963, the Treasury held monthly 
auctions to sell $1 billion in I-year bills. The 
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advance refunding technique, which has been 
Used extensively as a tool of debt management 
to extend the maturity of the national debt, was 
employed in early 1964. However, the size of 
the refunding operation was the smallest since 
the Treasury developed this technique in mid-
1960. 

Soon after midyear, on July 8, the Treasury 
announced an advance refunding involving 
$26.6 billion in privately held Government 
secUrities, the largest such operation under
taken to date. The terms of the refunding were 
Well received by the market, and private in
~estors exchanged 34.7 percent of their eligible 
ISSues for long-term obligations. Average ac
ceptance in the Treasury's previous advance 
refundings has been 31.7 percent. 

Despite the pronounced expansion in busi
Iless activity during the first half of 1964, in
~~rest rates in the money market in June were 
IttIe changed from their December 1963 levels. 
~ates on most money market instruments and 
Yields on U. S. Government securities had 

edged upward during the January-March period 
but eased in the second quarter of the year. 
The increase in interest rates during the first 
quarter largely reflected the anticipatory effects 
of the reduction in income tax rates and the 
hike in the British bank rate in February. Mar
ket participants generally expected the reduced 
tax rates to stimulate an increase in credit de
mand, which would, in tum, tend to place up
ward pressure on interest rates. 

While the credit demands of individuals and 
businesses were substantial during the first half 
of the year, funds flowed into the investment 
markets in large volume. Consequently, credit 
requirements were generally satisfied at pre
vailing rates. In the market for Government 
securities, rates on 91-day and 182-day Treas
ury bills actually declined a few basis points, 
while rates on 9- to 12-month Treasury bills 
and intermediate- and long-term Government 
bonds were little changed. 

international developments 

The Nation's balance-of-payments position 
improved significantly during the first quarter 
of 1964, but incomplete data indicate that the 
deficit deepened in the second quarter of the 
year. On a seasonally adjusted annual-rate 
basis, a deficit of $168 million (including spe
cial Government transactions) was recorded in 
the January-March period. This compares with 
an annual rate of about $544 million during 
the second half of 1963 and $4,744 million 
during the first half of last year. 

The balance-of-payments position during the 
first quarter benefited from several factors 
which are regarded as temporary in nature. 
Among these, an increase in agricultural ex
ports, due to sales to the Soviet Union amount
ing to $100 million, and a sizable expansion in 
income from direct investments abroad were 
perhaps the most notable. Moreover, the failure 
of merchandise imports to expand in tempo 
with the advance in domestic economic activity 
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contributed to the improvement in the balance 
of payments. 

Net outflows of short-term capital increased 
substantially during the first quarter, partially 
as a result of an expansion in bank loans to 
foreigners. Furthermore, American corpora
tions transferred a substantial amount of funds 
to Canada, probably to take advantage of dif
ferences in relative yields on time deposits 
in the United States and Canada. The Nation's 
gold stock declined $52 million in the first half 
of 1964 to a level of $15,461 million. This de
crease compares with reductions of $245 mil
lion in the same period last year and $220 mil
lion in the last half of 1963. 

Monetary policy in the first half of 1964 had 
as its principal objective the accommodation 
of a moderate expansion in bank credit and 
money, while maintaining short-term interest 
rates at high enough levels to discourage an 
outflow of funds internationally. Total reserves 
of member banks moved up moderately, on a 
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seasonally adjusted basis, during the period. 
Reserves had expanded at an annual rate of 
4.1 percent during the first 7 months of 1963 
and 2.6 percent in the 5 months following the 
discount rate increase in July 1963. During the 
first half of 1964, reserves expanded at a 4-
percent rate. Free reserves averaged about 
$115 million during the first 6 months of this 
year, little changed from the final half of 1963, 
as reduced borrowing from Federal Reserve 
banks compensated for a lower level of excess 
reserves. 

Open market operations were conducted to 

offset money market factors, which, on balance, 
absorbed bank reserves, and to continue to pro
vide the reserve base to promote further eX
pansion in bank credit and money. From a level 
of $33.6 billion at the end of 1963, System 
holdings of U. S. Government securities ad
vanced $1.2 billion to a total of $34.8 billion 
at the end of June. Typically, the System is a 
net seller of securities ' during the first 6 months 
of the year. 

conclusion-

The Nation's economy at midyear completed 
40 months of uninterrupted expansion and was 
in a state of good health, reflecting the absence 
of economic imbalances which have typically 
shortened periods of growth. Despite the eX
ceptional duration of the business expansion
among the peacetime recoveries, it ranks sec
ond only to the long pull out of the Great De
pression - demands for [mal products con
tinued to rise persistently rather than spec
tacularly, productive resources were ample to 
meet current needs, prices were relativelY 
stable, and business inventories remained in a 
favorable relation to sales. With consumer 
spending and business investment on the up
trend, the private sector of the economy waS 
in a strong position to push both consumption 
and production to new highs during the second 
half of 1964. 



district highlights 

Member banks in the Eleventh Federal Re
serve District enjoyed a robust loan demand 
during the first half of 1964. At the weekly 
reporting member banks, total loans (adjusted 
to exclude interbank loans) showed a gain of 
$47.4 million between January 1 and July 1, 
Contrasted with a reduction of $21.7 million in 
the comparable 1963 period. Most major loan 
categories turned in better performances than 
a year ago. 

The increase in loans was sparked by a nota
ble rise in consumer borrowing. Consumer
type loans rose $95.7 million in the January
June period of 1964 to total $1.1 billion, a 
level 23.5 percent above a year ago. This ad
vance represents a continuation of the strength 
shown in consumer loan demand during 1963. 
The gain in consumer-type loans since mid-
1963 is about five times greater than the in
crease in the like 1962-63 period. 

Commercial and industrial loans, which ac
COunt for almost one-half of total loans, have 
declined less than seasonally expected thus far 
in 1964. Agricultural loans usually recede dur
ing the first half of the year but advanced $12.3 
lUillion. The strength in commercial and indus
trial loans was principally due to increased 
borrowings by manufacturing and mining con
cerns and construction firms. Security loans 
also performed better than seasonally. 

Of the major loan categories, only real estate 
loans and loans to nonbank financial institu
tions expanded less in the first 6 months of 
1964 than in the corresponding 1963 period. 
R.eal estate loans increased a noteworthy $19.8 
lUillion, however, to total 19 percent above a 
Year ago. Reflecting the strength in consumer 
credit, the increase in loans to sales and per
sonal finance companies greatly exceeded the 

1963 pace but was almost offset by a decline 
in loans to other nonbank financial institutions. 

Texas industrial production in June ad
vanced 2 percentage points, for the second 
month in a row, to reach a record seasonally 
adjusted 128 percent of the 1957-59 average, 
a level that was 7 points above a year earlier. 
All of the increase over May came from larger 
output in the manufacturing industries as min
ing production, at 106 percent, was unchanged 
from May. In the manufacturing category, most 
of the strength was in the durable goods indus
tries, although a slight increase was recorded 
for nondurable manufactures. 

The number of nonagricultural wage and 
salary workers advanced fractionally in the five 
southwestern states during June to total 
4,858,700 persons, reflecting a year-to-year 
gain of 103,000 workers, or 2.2 percent. All of 
the District states except Arizona participated 
in the increase over May. Somewhat over one
half of the climb during June in the number 
employed came from hiring by the manufactur
ing industries, which partly reflected such sea
sonal influences as stepped-up cannery opera
tions and other food-processing activities. 

The seasonally adjusted index of District de
partment store sales in June was 126 percent 
of the 1957-59 base, equaling the all-time rec
ord set in May. Cumulative sales for the Jan
uary-June period this year were 11 percent 
above the same period in 1963. With buying 
continuing strong in July, the dollar volume 
of sales in the 4 weeks ended July 25 exceeded 
that in the equivalent period last year by 13 
percent. 

Also continuing their strong showing, new 
passenger car registrations in June in four 
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major Texas market areas rose to an all-time 
high. June registrations were 8 percent over 
May and 21 percent above a year ago. During 
the first 6 months of this year, total registra
tions were 13 percent above the same period in 
1963. On a January-June basis, Dallas registra
tions this year were 15 percent higher than in 
1963, and Houston posted a 14-percent gain; 
the Fort Worth and San Antonio markets 
showed increases of 11 percent and 4 percent, 
respectively. 

The 1964 acreage of major crops in the five 
southwestern states is estimated, as of July 1, 
to be 3 percent greater than in 1963. Increases 
in acreages of wheat, oats, barley, rye, and hay 
more than offset decreases in those of cotton, 
corn, sorghums, peanuts, flaxseed, Irish pota
toes, and sweet potatoes. Rice plantings are un
changed from l~st year. With the exception of 
corn, Irish potatoes, and sweet potatoes, avail
able production estimates of principal crops 
are all above the previous year. 

The 1964 national cotton acreage is esti
mated at 14.8 million acres, which is about 1 
percent below last year. Cotton acreage for the 
five southwestern states is about the same as 
in 1963 but is 6 percent below the 5-year aver
age. Texas plantings are 1 percent below the 
preceding year and 7 percent less than the 
1958-62 average. The High Plains and Coastal 
Bend are the only areas of the State to plant 
more cotton than in 1963. Most of the overall 
increase came from the larger acreage reappor
tioned to these sections from the Blacklands 
and south-central Texas. Output from the in
creased acreage in the High Plains will be al
most exclusively for export. The 1964 cotton 
program provides that a maximum of 5 per
cent of the effective domestic allotment may be 
planted for export. Production from this acre
age will be sold at the world price without 
benefit of any price-support payment, export 
subsidy, or the creation of any acreage history 
to be used in determining future cotton acreage 
allotments. 

new 
member 

bank 

The Tennessee Bank and Trust Company, Houston, Texas, located in the 
territory served by the Houston Branch of the Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas, 
became a member of the Federal Reserve System on July 24, 1964. The new 
member bank, which was organized in 1936,. has capital of $2,000,000, surplus 
of $2,000,000, undivided profits of $1,581,000, and total resources of 
$49,020,000. The officers are: Gardiner Symonds, Chairman of the Board; 
Glenn M. Forgan, President; J. G. Henderson, Vice President; Robert U. 
Parish, Vice President; W. M. Robinson, Vice President; William C. Schmeer, 
Vice President; H. G. Symonds, Jr., Vice President; Robert E. Young, Comp
troller; C. J. Clements, Cashier; Richard H. Gross, Assistant Vice President and 
Attorney; James F. Bledsoe, Assistant Vice President; George W. Gist, Jr., 
Assistant Vice President; Weldon Martin, Assistant Vice President; Gene E. 
Russell, Assistant Vice President; J . D. Smith, Assistant Vice President; Sidney 
M. Dean, Assistant Cashier; and Donald R. French, Assistant Cashier. 
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new 
par 

bank 

The American Bank of Commerce, El Paso, Texas, an insured nonmember 
bank located in the territory served by the El Paso Branch of the Federal 
Reserve Bank of Dallas, was added to the Par List on its opening date, July 31, 
1964. The officers are: Hollis F. Brown, President; R. A. Ragland, Vice Presi
dent and Cashier; and James H. Martin, Assistant Vice President. 
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CONDITION STATISTICS OF WEEKLY REPORTING 
MEMBER BANKS IN LEADING CITIES 

Eleventh Federal Reserve District 

lin thousands of dollars) 

July 22, June 24, 
Item 1964 1964 

ASSETS 
Commercial and industrial loans ........ ...•.. 1,988,597 2,009,029 
Agricultural loans ..•.••..••....•.••.•.. .. .• 57,304 57,628 
Loans to brokers and dealers for 

purchasing or carrying: 
U. S. Government securities ................ 274 274 
Other securities ......................... 46,496 46,924 

Other loans for purchasing or carrying: 
U. S. Government securities ..•...... . ...... 2,036 1,969 
Other securities ......................... 272,385 270,985 

Loans to domestic commercial banks ••••....... 66,208 68,355 
Loans to foreign banks ..•.... .. .••....••... 3,279 2,299 
loans to other Anancial institutions: 

Sales flnance, personal finance, etc ......... 124,716 132,524 
Savings banks, mtge. cos., ins. cos., e tc ... . ... 286,296 279,908 

Real estate loans ••................. . ...... 376,699 368,314 
All other loans ............................ 1,099,237 1,103,894 

Gross loans .•.•............ . ........... 4,323,527 4,342,103 
Less reserves and unallocated charge~offs •• 75,214 76,103 

Net loans . . ...... .......... ............ 4,248,313 4,266,000 

Treasury bills •...........••••• ••• .••.•.•.. 73,814 86,375 
Treasury certiflcates of indebtedness ....••...• 0 52 
Treasury notes and U. S. Government bonds, 

including guaranteed obligations, maturing: 
Within 1 year .......................... 114,686 116,146 
After 1 but within 5 years •••••••.•••..• • •• 766,149 783,629 
After 5 years ••••••.•••••••.••••.••••.•• 349,348 365,184 

Other securities ••. .. ....••.•..... . . ...... • 722,385 712,803 

Total investments • . ......•••..•••.•.....• 2,026,382 2,064,189 

Cosh items in process of collection ..•• •.••. ... 674,095 665,271 
Balances with banks in the United States •••••.. 476,520 486,796 
Balances with banks in foreign countries •.••••• 3,912 3,680 
Currency and coin .... ••... .........• ••• ..• 67,095 65,354 
Reserves with Federal Reserve Bank •••••...... 513,722 544,163 
Other assets •.• ••. ...• ••••• •• • ....... •. • •• 259,042 260,979 

TOTAL ASSETS .. ... . ......... ........ 8,269,081 8,356,432 

LIABILITIES AND CAPITAL ACCOUNTS 
Demand deposits 

3,107,601 Individuals, partnerships, and corporations . • . . 3,165,479 
Foreign governments and official institutions, 

central bonks, and international institutions •. 3,809 5,214 
U. S. Government ••....•..••••.•••••.•.• 104,951 232,540 
States and political subdivisions •.. •. ....... 
Bonks in the United States, including 

204,358 213,809 

mutual savings banks ..• . . ••. ........... 1,026,109 1,010,033 
Banks in foreign countries ... •.•• •......... 14,205 14,891 
Certifled and officers' checks, etc •.•.......• 63,227 66,809 

Total demand deposits ••••• ••••••• ••••• 4,582,138 4,650,897 

Time and savings deposits 
Individuals, partnerships, and corporations 

Savings deposits •....•••••............ 1,161,902 1,154,178 
Other time deposits ••.•........••...••• 1,138,029 1,117,132 

Foreign governments and official institutions, 
central bonks, and international institutions •• 500 500 

U. S. Government, including postal savings ••• 3,919 3,899 
Stotes and political subdivisions •.........•• 339,563 357,485 
Banks in the United States, including 

mutual savings bonks •• • ................ 6,422 7,144 
Bonks in foreign countries •• •••.. .••.. •.•.• 1,900 2,400 

Total time and savings deposits ••••..•••• 2,652,235 2,642,738 

Total deposits ........ .. ............ 7,234,373 7,293,635 
Bills payable, rediscounts, etc ••.............• 182,455 190,877 
All other liabilities •••.••• ••• ••• •••. •••..••• 146,581 169,885 
Capitol accounts . . ......... •..... ......... 705,672 702,035 

TOTAL lIA81l1T1ES AND CAPITAL ACCOUNTS 8,269,081 8,356,432 

July 24, 
1963 

1,786,072 
43,383 

274 
59,596 

2,169 
240,612 

37,477 
3,103 

102,593 
246,408 
315,535 
895,714 

3,732,936 
69,731 

3,663,205 

137,266 
110,799 

133,902 
716,345 
471,020 
594,682 

2,164,014 

608,153 
488,579 

2,618 
65,248 

578,284 
232,892 

7,802,993 

3,127,462 

2,513 
130,392 
259,748 

1,024,355 
15,046 
65,244 

4,624,760 

1,076,652 
907,452 

508 
6,187 

301,298 

13,391 
2,850 

2,308,338 

6,933,098 
101,805 
94,531 

673,559 

7,802,993 

CONDITION OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE BANK OF DALLAS 

(In thousands of dollars) 

Item 

Total gold certiflcate reserves ..••........... 
Discounts for member banks .•........••.••• 
Other discounts and advances .... .... ..... . 
U. S. Government securities • ••. ... .......... 
Total earning assets ..•.................... 
Member bank reserve deposits ••••..... . .•.. 
Federal Reserve notes in actual circulation ••.•. 

2 

July 22, 
1964 

548,953 
7,398 

o 
1,340,411 
1,347,809 

868,396 
1,007,130 

June 24, 
1964 

584,735 
9,056 

o 
1,351,903 
1,360,959 

895,404 
986,167 

July 24, 
1963 

615,127 
10,180 

o 
1,298,393 
1,308,573 

948,205 
929,742 

RESERVE POSITIONS OF MEMBER BANKS 

Eleventh Federal Reserve District 

IAve rages of daily figures. In thousands of dollars) 

~ 

4 weeks ended 4 weeks ended 4 weeks ended 
Item July I, 1964 June 3, 1964 July 3, 1963_ 

RESERVE CITY BANKS 
Toto I reserves held ..•......... 586,281 584,211 590,874 

With Federa l Reserve Bank ... 545,877 544,115 548,718 
Currency and coin •... . •.. .. . 40,404 40,096 42,156 

Required reserves ..........•.. 583,187 580,195 588,837 
Excess reserves ..••........... 3,094 4,016 2,037 
Borrowings ....... ..• .• ...•.• . 22,934 14,004 5,446 
Free reserves •.... , .••••••.••• -19,840 -9,988 -3,409 

COUNTRY 8ANKS 
Total reserves held ........ . ... 559,463 554,681 530,252 

With Federal Reserve Bank •• • 432,873 429,811 415,405 
Currency and coin ........•.. 126,590 124,870 114,847 

Required reserves .........•••• 520,193 518,375 485,042 
Excess reserves ..•...........• 39,270 36,306 45,210 
Borrowings •..........••.•••.. 5,777 7,900 3,058 
Free reserves ............. ... . 33,493 28,406 42,152 

ALL MEMBER BANKS 
Total reserves held .....•...•.. 1,145,744 1,138,892 1,121,126 

With Federal Reserve Bonk . .. 978,750 973,926 964,123 
Currency and coin ........... 166,994 164,966 157,003 

Required reserves . .••..•.•.... 1,103,380 1,098,570 1,073,879 
Excess reserves •.•. ........••• 42,364 40,322 47,247 
Borrowings ....•...•.......... 28,711 21,904 8,504 
Free reserves •...........•.•.. 13,653 18,418 38,743 

GROSS DEMAND AND Tl.ME DEPOSITS OF MEMBER BANKS 

Eleventh Federal Reserve District 

IAve rages of daily figures . In millions of dollars) 

= GROSS DEMAND DEPOSITS TIME DEPOSITS 

Reserve Country Reserve 
Date Tota l city bonks banks Total city banks 

1962, June •.... • 8,144 4,062 4,082 3,267 1,651 
1963 , June • •••.• 8,235 4,067 4,168 3,948 1,957 
1964, January • • • 8,744 4,120 4,624 4,321 2,141 

February •• 8,359 3,887 4,472 4,440 2,217 
March .... . 8,359 3,944 4,415 4,470 2,220 
April ... .. . 8,422 3,975 4,447 4,483 2,214 
May ...... 8,249 3,938 4,311 4,524 2,235 
June .•.•.• 8,282 3,934 4,348 4,563 2,250 

CONDITION STATISTICS OF ALL MEMBER BANKS 

Eleventh Federa l Reserve District 

(In millions of dollars) 

Item 

TOTAL ASSETse ..... ......... ... ... . 

LIABILITIES AND CAPITAL ACCOUNTS 
Demand deposits of bonks . .. ..... •.•. ..• 
Other demand deposits •. . .......•...... . 
Time deposits ••......•...•.......•...•• 

Total deposits ... . ..•..... . ... . ... •.. 
Borrowing se •...•.....................• 
Other liabilitieso •.. ......... ... .. • •...• 
Total capital occountse .• . .... . .••...•... 

TOTAL lIA81l1T1ES AND CAPITAL 
ACCOUNTSe .•...•.•••..•••...••.. 

e - Estimated. 

June 24, 
1964 

7,214 
2,567 
1,497 

895 
188 

1,077 
4 

733 
399 

14,574 

1,220 
7,129 
4,557 

12,906 
195 
238 

1,235 

7,192 
2,564 
1,483 

821 
183 

1,012 
4 

677 
417 

14,353 

1,152 
7,065 
4,553 

12,770 
122 
224 

1,237 

Country 
bonks -1,616 
1,991 
2,180 
2,223 
2,250 
2,269 
2,289 
2,313 -

6,345 
2,861 
1,253 

874 
180 

1,12~ 

642 
355 

13,636 

1,263 
7,053 
3,955 

12,2n 

143 
1,157 



BANK DEB ITS, END-Of-MONTH DEPOS ITS 
AND ANNUAL RATE OF TURNOVER Of DEPOSITS 

=-

Area 

ARIZONA 
Tucson ..... ......... $ 

LOUISIANA 
~onroe ..... ..... .. . 

roveport .... . . . .. . 
NEW MEXICO 

Roswell ............. 
TEXAS 

~bllene ............. 
maril la ............ 

:ustin .... ..•.... . .. 
Ceaumont •.......• .. 
Corpus Chrlsli ........ 
o arsicana •• • ... .. ... 
Elollas •• • • . •.•••• ••• 
F Paso • ••.••••••••• Grl Worlh ... ... .... 
H olveston .••••. •. ..• 
l auston .•.•.. . ....• 
Loredo • •• • • ..••• • •• 
pUb bock •..••••.•• • • 
Sorl Arlhur ........ .. 
Son Angelo . ... ..... 
T an Antonio .. ..... . . 
T oXarkana 2 ••••••••• 
Wl• r .. .. ... ........ 

wkh1,~' F~il ; : : : : : : : : 

(Dollar amounls in Ihousands) 

Debits 10 demand 
deposit accounts1 

June 
1964 

332,345 

114,050 
351,457 

51,752 

119,309 
314,410 
282,216 
213,807 
227,669 

18,453 
3,818,325 

347,518 
908,228 
104,518 

3,63 1,053 
35,723 

232,676 
63,719 
63,816 

795,144 
31,666 

110,942 
128,544 
139,634 

Percent 
change from 

May June 
1964 1963 

0 

5 31 
5 11 

6 4 

11 24 
4 28 

- 17 17 
2 19 
7 13 
3 9 

° 15 
- 17 9 

13 14 
1 7 

-11 19 
-6 1 
-3 14 
-7 6 

2 25 
6 14 
6 11 
5 19 

-3 11 
2 19 

$ 

Demond dcposits1 

June 30, 
1964 

161,545 

63,533 
172,717 

32,419 

65,471 
128,760 
165,459 
104,971 
119,523 
20,728 

1,339,590 
202,781 
418,933 

64,441 
1,575,703 

26,632 
128,819 
42,006 
50,021 

433,024 
19,768 
71 ,843 
80,327 

10 1,230 

Annual rate 
of turnover 

June May June 
1964 1964 1963 

24.2 23.2 24.8 

22.8 23.0 19.6 
24.6 23.3 20.5 

19.0 17.3 16.9 

22.1 20.4 16.1 
29.8 28.8 25.1 
20.6 23.5 18.5 
24.7 23.8 20.4 
23.2 21.8 21.0 
10.7 10.4 10.1 
34.5 34.4 30.7 
20.9 22.9 21.1 
26.3 23.5 23.4 
20.0 20.4 20.4 
28.2 32.4 24.7 
16.4 17.6 17.3 
21.6 21.8 20.4 
18.2 19.2 17.0 
15.5 15.5 12.6 
22.3 21.2 20.3 
19.1 18.0 18.4 
18.8 18.1 16.1 
19.2 19.8 20.3 
16.8 16.9 13.7 

TOlol_24 cities •.•. • ••• $12,436,974 16 $5,590,244 27.0 27.8 24.1 -SU~dDopa s its of Individuals, partnerships, and corporations and of states and politica l 
!l IVlslons. 

b These flgures Incl ude on ly two banks in Texarkana, Texas . Total debits for all 
Q~nks in Texarkana, Texas-Arkansas, including one bank located in the Eighth District, 

oUnled 10 $70,507,000 for the month of June 1964. 

BUILD ING PERMITS 
~ 

VALUATION (Dollar amounls in Ihousands) 

Percent change 

June 1964 
NUMBER from 

6 months, 
June 6 mos. June 6 mos. May June 1964 from 

~ca 1964 1964 1964 1964 1964 1963 1963 

ARIZONA 
Tucson 678 4,687 $ 3,252 $ 18,046 -8 35 7 

LOU I S IAN~"' " • 
Shrevep I 361 1,972 4,480 13,023 145 76 -20 TEXAS or ••.. 

~bilene ••••••• 73 578 750 6,318 -9 -44 -30 
Amarillo ••• •.. 238 1,492 3,303 24,079 -20 4 6 
8 ustin ...... . . 34 1 2,053 3,893 35,009 -23 -23 - 19 

COUmant 263 1,474 1,275 8,799 -40 -4 13 
~orlPus Chris',i·.: 392 1,987 1,695 13,127 - 1 -16 5 
Elap as ..... . . . 2,357 12,872 21,749 119,228 19 39 - 10 
F aso . ...... 45 1 2,621 4,10 1 23,707 10 -25 6 
G~~v~orth ••• • 821 3,583 4,247 28,585 -42 -55 -4 
ft Ion ..... 146 834 2,766 6,139 670 -37 - 34 
Lubub,on ••• •• . 2,163 11,948 19,675 157,754 -3 6 - 10 

Mid l~~k ••.••• 226 1,149 3,748 25,407 0 35 2 
Od d ...... 87 583 868 7,041 - 18 40 -6 

Por~~~th~~ • •.• 138 5 16 288 3,118 -41 -49 -23 
188 867 1,628 4,276 505 410 74 

~n Anlonl~: : : 1,360 7,248 5,113 32,962 20 1 10 
oeo. 244 1,375 1,227 8,782 43 0 - 12 

Wichita' F~il;: : 192 749 2,321 6,767 324 113 -11 

TOlol_19 " ---
""-'--- C,IIes •. 10,719 58,588 $86,379 $542,167 7 -7 

DAILY AVERAGE PRODUCTION OF CRUDE OIL 

(I n thousands of barre ls) 

Percent change from 

June May June May 
Area 1964p 1964p 1963 1964 

ELEVENTH DISTRICT. .... . . . 3,193.3 3,166.6 3,091.6 0.8 
Texas ..... ..• .......... 2,730.7 2,722.3 2,668.9 .3 

Gulf Coasl ••• • •• •••• .. 542.4 520.2 512.5 4.3 
Wost Texa s ..•....... . 1,189.1 1,200.0 1,187.5 -.9 
Eosl Texas (proper) •••.• 109.2 111.2 111.4 -1.8 
Panhandle .. ... . .. .... 98.7 99.0 102.9 -.3 
Resl of Slale •• ... ••••• 791.3 791.9 754.6 -.1 

Southeastern N ew Mexico .• 287.8 282.4 271.6 1.9 
Northern l ouisiana •••..... 174.9 161.9 151.1 8.0 

OUTSIDE ELEVENTH DISTRICT. 4,481.9 4,469.9 4,470.2 .3 
UNITED STATES ... . ... . .... 7,675.2 7,636.5 7,561.8 .5 

p - Preliminary. 
SOURCES: American Pelroleum Inslilule. 

U. S . Bureau of Mines . 
Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas. 

NATIONAL PETROLEUM ACTI VITY INDICATORS 

(Seasonolly adjusled indexes, 1957-59 = 100) 

Indica lor 

CRUDE OIL RUNS TO REFINERY 
STIlLS (Daily average) • • ..•• •••. • • • • • 

DEMAND (Daily average) 
Gasoline . . . ... . ...•... .. . .. . .. •.•.. 
Kerosene . • . ..•..•. . ..••.. . .•••...• 
Dlslillale fuel 011 .... . .... .... ... .... . 
Residual fuel oil ••••• ...•• • ••• .. • ••• • 

Four reflned products ••••.••...••• . 
STOCKS (End of monlh) 

Gasoline . . .. .... . ... .... .. . .•.....• 
Kerosene .•.•.•.•.......• . ......•.. 
Dlslillale fuel 011 .... . ............. . . . 
Residual fuel oil ..... ..... ......... .. 

Four reflned products .. . . . .. •••• ..• 

p - Prelimi nary. 
SOURCES: American Pelroleum Instilule. 

U. S. Bureou of Mines. 
Federa l Reserve Bank of Dallas. 

Juno 
1964p 

112 

113 
175 
114 
89 

I II 

114 
120 
106 
74 

106 

May 
1964p 

112 

112 
229 
123 
95 

116 

III 
126 
110 
77 

107 

NONAGRICULTURAL EMPLOYMENT 

five Southwestern States' 

June 
1963 

3.3 
2.3 
5.8 

.1 
-2.0 
-4.1 

4.9 
6.0 

15.8 
.3 

1.5 

June 
1963 

113 

105 
182 
107 
90 

106 

110 
124 
114 
89 

109 

Number of persons 
Percent change 
June 1964 from 

June May June May June 
Type of employmenl 1964p 1964 1963r 1964 1963 

Tota l nonagricultural 
wage and salary workers •• 4,858,700 4,838,000 4,755,700 0 .4 2.2 
Manufacturing •• • .•.. .. .. 854,600 843,300 830,500 1.3 2.9 
Nonmanufacturing .•••...• 4,004,1 00 3,994,700 3,925,200 .2 2.0 

Mining •.•.....•.. ... . 239,100 233,700 236,100 2.3 1.3 
Construction •.••.. • •••• 330,300 322,400 325,200 2.5 1.6 
Transportation and 

public utilities . .. . ... . 388,200 384,200 390,300 1.0 -.5 
Trade . ..... . . ........ 1,160,200 1,154,500 1,137,600 .5 2.0 
Finance •••••.... •••••• 248,600 245,500 241,400 1.3 3.0 
Service •.•.... .•• ••• .. 698,900 693,400 679,100 .8 2.9 
Government •...... .. .. 938,800 961,000 915,500 -2.3 2.5 

1 Arizona, Louisiana, New Mexico, Oklahoma , and Texas . 
p - Preliminary. 
r- Revised. 
SOURCE: Slale employment agencies. 
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VALUE OF CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS 

(In millions of dollars) 

June May June 
Area and type 1964p 1964 1963 

FIVE SOUTHWESTERN 
STATES' • ••• .•. • • ••••••• 471 468 429 
Residential building ••.•••• 201 190 197 
Nonresidential building .. .. 137 101 11 8 
Nonbuilding construction •• • 133 177 114 

UNITED STATES ••• •. . • • •. • • 4,504 4,639 4,402 
Residential building •••••• • 1,996 2,050 1,966 
Nonresidential building ••.• 1,400 1,362 1,458 
Nonbuilding construction ••• 1,108 1,227 978 

1 Arizona , louisiana, New Mex ico, Oklahoma, and Texas. 
p - Preliminary. 
NOTE . - Deiails may nat add to totals because of rounding. 
SOURCE : F. W. Dodge Corporation. 

DEPARTMENT STORE SALES 

(Pe rcentage change in retail va lue) 

Area 

Total Eleventh District ••• • .. • •. 
Corpus Christi ••••••• • •. •• • .•• 
Dallas ... ........ .... .. ... . . 
EI Paso • •• ..• •. •• . •••••••••• 
Houston ••• • ••••••••• •• ••• • • 
Sa n Antonio •••• •• • • •••• • • ••• 
Shreveport, La ••. • • •••• •• •• • • 
Waco •• • •.• • •..• • ..•••••••• 
Other cities ••• ••• • •• •• • • . ••• 

June 1964 from 

May 
1964 

-6 
-5 
-8 
-4 
-6 
-8 
-3 
-8 
-5 

CROP ACREAGE 

(In thousands of a cres) 

June 
1963 

14 
6 

15 
14 
18 
16 
10 
8 

10 

January-June 

1964p 1963 

2,567 2,400 
1,159 1,085 

716 669 
692 646 

24,118 22,389 
10,798 10,094 
7,603 7,231 
5,716 5,065 

6 months, 
1964 from 

1963 

11 
2 

10 
9 

16 
10 

5 
10 
9 

TEXAS FI VE SO UTH WESTERN STATES ' 

Harvested Harvested 
For For 

harvest Average harvest Average 
Crop 1964 1963 1958-62 1964 1963 1958-62 

Cotton • •• • •••• • 6,175 6,225 6,650 7,908 7,980 8,404 
Winter wheat •• • • 3,017 2,321 3,292 7,329 6,192 8,020 
Corn • •••••••••• 716 863 1,291 1,052 1,251 1,846 
Oats • ••••••••. • 800 667 1,049 1,105 926 1,61 8 
8arley •• • • . • • •. 180 180 359 830 742 1,174 
Rye •• ••• • •••••• 35 27 23 113 96 96 
Rice . •• ••• •. •.• 457 457 417 965 965 874 
Sorghums • • • .•• • 6,479 6,749 7,172 8,048 8,391 8,756 
Hay •• •.•••.••• 2,078 1,980 1,752 4,550 4,321 3,959 
Peanuts (alone) •• 281 287 306 41 1 414 432 
Flaxsee d ••• •.•• 116 127 71 116 127 71 
Irish potatoes • •. • 18 19 19 32 37 38 
Sweet potatoes •• 14 14 17 68 75 81 

1 Arizona, louisiana, New Mexico, O klahoma, and Texas. 
SOURCE, U. S. Department of Agriculture. 

4 

INDUSTRIAL PRODUCTIO N 

(Seasona lly adjusted indexes, 1957·59 = 100) 

================================~ 
June May April June 

Area and type of index 1964 p 1964 1964 1963 
--------~--------~------------------
TEXAS 

Total industrial production. . ... • . . 128 
Manufacturing . ', ' • . . . • • . . • • • • 144 

Durable.. . .............. . 139 
Nondurable . • • • • • • . • . • • • . • 148 

Mining . . ............ .... . .. 106 
UNITED STATES 

Total industrial production... .. . • • 132 
Manufacturing . • • . • • • • • • . • • • • 133 

Durable. • • • • • • • . • • • • • • • • • 133 
Nondurable . . • • • • • . . . • • • . • 132 

Mining..... . ......... . . . ... 111 
Utilities . ........ ......... ... 151 

126 124 
142 142r 
136 136r 
147 147 
106 101 

131 130 
132 131 
133 132r 
132 131 r 
111 110r 
149 147r 

121 
135 
128 
139 
104 

126 
126 
127 
125 
109 
141 

---------------------------------------------------------------
p - Preliminary. 
r - Rev ised. 
SO URCES: 80ard of Gove rnors of the Federal 

Federal Reserve 8ank of Dallas. 
Rese rve System . 

INDEXES OF DEPARTME NT STORE SALES 

Eleventh Federa l Reserve District 

(Daily averag e sales, 1957·59 = 100 ) 

======================================================~----~~ 
Date 

1963: June • •• . •• •.• •••••••••••••••• •.• 
1964: Ja nuary ••••• ••• •• •.••• . •• • •••• • • 

Februa ry ••••••.•.••••••••••••••• 
March •• •. .• •••• •• . .. •• • ..• • • ..• 
April •• • •• .••• ••• •••..•• •••••••• 
May •• •••••••••••••••••••••••• .• 
J une • • • .. • • • • ••• ••..• • • • .• ••..•• 

Seasonally 
a d justed 

115 
11 7 
125 
122 
120 
126 
126 

Una djusted ___ 

103 
92 
91 

111 
11 3 
121 
113 

---------------------------------------------------------

CROP PRODUCTION 

(In thousands of bushels) 
-:;::::::::::; 

TEXAS FIVE SOUTHWESTERN ST~ 
1964, 1964, 

estima ted Average estima te d 
Crop July 1 1963 1958·62 July 1 

Winter wheat • • •• 58,832 40,618 66,334 157,600 
Corn • .• • • ..•• .• 21,480 24,164 34,543 32,594 
Oats • •. . •••••• • 24,000 13,674 27,387 33,056 
8arley • • •• .••.• 3,960 3,780 8,161 27,836 
Rice ' ••. • ••• . ••• 19,194 18,394 13,194 36,466 
Hay· •• •• • ...••• 2,540 2,198 2,217 7,492 
Flaxseed • ••••. • 1,276 635 742 1,276 
Irish potatoes" .•• 2,574 2,657 2,543 5,286 
Sweet potatoes" .. 878 980 1,232 4,408 

1 Arizona, Louis iana, New Mex ico, Oklahoma, and Texa s. 
!S In thousands of bag s containing 100 pounds each. 
a In thousands of tons . 
tJ In thousands of hundre dweight. 
SOU RCE : U. S. Departm ent of Agriculture. 

Average 
1963 1 95~ 

122,50 1 176,006 
35,898 51,482 
19,918 43,36~ 
22,229 33,82 
35,285 26,327 

6,693 6666 
635 '742 

5,816 5,489 
4,939 5,350 --




